June 2, 2014

Page 4 of 4

POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ PUBLIC HEARING & 

REGULAR MEETING

June 2, 2014 - 7:00 P.M.
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC

MINUTES
PRESENT: Chair Owens, Vice-Chair Gage, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, County Attorney Berg, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.

1. Call to Order of the 2014/15 Budget Public Hearing – Chair Owens called the public hearing to order.  The purpose of the public hearing was to receive public comment on the proposed 2014/15 budget.  The public hearing was advertised in the Tryon Daily Bulletin.

2. Citizen Comments – Sky Conard asked that more money be set aside in the budget for current and future repair and maintenance needs for the Lake Adger dam.  Cathie Campbell asked that the $2,235 utilities line item reduction to the Library’s budget be restored.  Renée McDermott questioned and criticized various aspects of the proposed budget.  
3. Commissioner Comments – Commissioner Pack thanked the county staff for their work on the budget, and said it is a good budget.
Commissioner Gasperson read the following statement, and asked that it be included verbatim in to these minutes:  "’Counting your chickens before they hatch.’  This is the best way that I can come up with to describe the current proposed budget for the next fiscal year.  Let me explain.  My fellow commissioners have implemented fiscal policies over the last 18 months that have resulted in expanding local government. 
“Tonight I do not wish to debate the wisdom of this growth policy, rather I hope that my fellow commissioners will at least be willing to respect my minority position.

“In order to balance the proposed budget, it will require that $315,000 be pulled from the "Rainy Day" fund balance plus taking a very aggressive approach toward projected revenues.  I believe that it is very risky fiscal policy.  This is the same approach that was taken last year when $415,000 was pulled from the fund balance in order to balance the current year's budget.  Why do we have to keep jumping off the same fiscal cliff?

“After careful study, I have come up with a viable means in order to avoid this ‘counting your chickens before they hatch’ fiscal policy.  I propose that we pay off a $2.7 million loan from the fund balance.  This would remove $600,000 from budget expenditures.  Then there would no longer be a need to pull $315,000 from the "Rainy Day" fund simply to balance the proposed budget and it would make it possible to take a more conservative approach toward anticipated revenues.

“We would then be able to add to the Lake Adger dam repair fund, instead of cutting funding in half for the second year in a row, from $200,000 two years ago, to $100,000 in the current budget and now a proposed cut to $50,000.  I believe that it is important that we at least increase this funding back to $100,000.  Also we could add $60,000 to employee salary increases.  Instead of employees receiving a 1% increase January 1, this additional funding would provide for a 2.5% raise.  This would hopefully help with employee morale, which was already suffering greatly last year and took another severe blow after the $178,590 payout to former County Manager Ryan Whitson. 

“If my fellow commissioners would be willing to take my proposed approach, Polk County would still have a very healthy fund balance (approximately 20%, which is 2.5 times larger than the minimum recommended).  And the public would thank us for being fiscally responsible.”
Commissioner Pack questioned the financial soundness of Commissioner Gasperson’s proposal.  Chair Owens said he regretted Commissioner Gapserson did not present his proposal during the budget work sessions.  Commissioner Holbert pointed out Commissioner Gasperson’s unwillingness to support employee raises in the past, and reminded him that the previous Board inherited an approximately $8 million dollar fund balance.  Vice-Chair Gage said it is a good budget, and he is glad the county is able to provide the schools with an additional resource officer.

Citizen comments:  Judy Heinrich took issue with the tone Commissioner Pack had just used when addressing Commissioner Gasperson.
4. Adjournment – Vice-Chair Gage moved to adjourn the public hearing, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
5. Call to Order of the Regular Meeting – Chair Owens called the regular meeting to order.
6. Invocation – Commissioner Gasperson gave the invocation. 
7. Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Holbert led the pledge.
8. Approval of Agenda – County Attorney Berg asked that “attorney-client privilege, GS 143-318.11(a)(3)” be added to Agenda Item #21. Closed Session; Interim County Manager Pittman asked that Agenda Item #17. Manager’s Report be removed, as he is not going to recommend an additional county fleet vehicle at this time; Chair Owens asked that “Economic Development Policy Public Hearing” be added as Agenda Item #17.  Commissioner Holbert moved to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  

9. Approval of Minutes – Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve the May 19, 2014, budget work session and regular meeting minutes, and the May 20, 2014, budget work session meeting minutes, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  
10. County Flag Design Competition – April was National Counties Month, and this competition was conceived by the Board as a way to get students interested in local government.  Chair Owens announced that Polk County High School Senior Chris Morris’ flag design was chosen as the winner of the flag design competition, and gave Mr. Morris $200 in scholarship money.  Design submissions were judged by the ad hoc Flag Design Committee, which was comprised of Anna Connor, John Vining and Robert Williamson.  
11. Polk County Community Foundation (PCCF) Ag Economic Development Grant – Alex Rike, AmeriCorps Agricultural Outreach Coordinator, discussed the Paul Culberson Agricultural Development Fund grant the Ag Economic Development Department was recently awarded by the PCCF in the amount of $8,000.  
12. Economic & Tourism Development Commission (ETDC) - The Furman Report – Craig Hilton, ETDC member, presented the Preliminary Site Visit Report provided by The Furman Company, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference in to these minutes.  Citizen comments:  Pat Salomon criticized the quality of The Furman Report, and said its findings confirmed the importance of equine in Polk County.  Judy Heinrich expressed her disappointment that the consultants did not talk to local business owners.  Renée McDermott questioned the aptness of hiring The Furman Company - a real estate and risk management firm – to undertake an economic development study.
13. Wireless Telecommunications Ordinance/Polk County Tower Ordinance Text Amendments – Cathy Ruth, Planner, presented the text amendments.  Commissioner Pack moved to schedule a public hearing on June 16, 2014, at 7:00 P.M. in the R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously.  
14. NC Department of Transportation Agreement Resolution – Dianne Timberlake, Transportation Director, presented the resolution and gave an overview of the Five-Year Community Transportation Service Plan, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference in to these minutes.  Vice-Chair Gage moved to approve the resolution, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
15. Request to Surplus Two Polk County Transportation Lift Vans – Ms. Timberlake presented the request.  Commissioner Pack moved to declare the two lift vans surplus from the Transportation Department, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.  
16. Polk County/Columbus License Plate Agency – Commissioner Holbert said the county tentatively plans to locate a drivers’ license and license plate agency, as well as the county tax office, in the former virtual college building on Walker Street for the convenience of our citizens.  The county hopes to open this new facility on September 1, 2014.  Commissioner Gasperson said he supports a local license plate agency, as long as proper due diligence has been performed.  Scott Woodworth and Rickie McFalls spoke in support of a local license plate agency. 
17. Manager’s Report – Discuss proposed additional county fleet vehicle.  This agenda item was removed.
17. Economic Development Policy Public Hearing – It was the consensus of the Board to schedule a public hearing on June 23, 2014, at 7:00 P.M. in the R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building, to take public comment on the proposed Economic Development Policy & Strategic Plan.
18. Volunteer Boards for Review –  Applications for the following boards were reviewed:  Board of Adjustment – 3 applications, 2 regular and 1 alternate vacancy; Harmon Field Board of Supervisors – 3 applications, 1 regular 4-year term vacancy, 1 regular 2-year term vacancy; Nursing Home Advisory Board – 1 application, 2 regular vacancies; Social Services Board – 2 applications, 1 regular vacancy. 
19. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – Renée McDermott said it was fiscally responsible for the county to take a low interest rate loan for the construction of the new DSS building.  Clint Blanton said the benches in the old courthouse are very uncomfortable and asked if something could be done about them.
20. Commissioner Comments – Commissioners thanked everyone for coming out.  Chair Owens reminded everyone that this coming June 6th marks the 70th anniversary of D-Day. 
21. Closed Session – Commissioner Pack moved to go in to closed session for the purpose of potential acquisition of property located at the corner of Courthouse and Mills Streets, GS 143-318.11(a)(5), and attorney-client privilege, GS 143-318.11(a)(3), seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
22. Return to Open Session – Commissioner Holbert moved to return to open session, seconded by Vice-Chair Gage and the motion carried unanimously.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve entering into a construction management and consulting services contract with MBP for the DSS facility, and to give Interim County Manager Pittman authority to execute the contract on behalf of Polk County, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
23. Adjournment – Commissioner Gasperson moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
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